SMARDEN PARISH MEETING
CHARTER HALL
WEDNESDAY 21st FEBRUARY 2018
8PM

Parish Councillors present: Mark Wilson (Chairman), Jocelyn Craig, John Lowings, Marion Hudson, Sarah Ellison, Clifford Ridley, Pete Watts, Jo Morton, Brian Bristow and Catherine Stanley (Clerk)

240 Parishioners present

1 Apologies for absence

Gill Withers, Les Inward, Jeremy Carey,



Declarations: Brian Bristow declared an interest as he is a Trustee of the Charter Hall. John Lowings declared an interest as he lives opposite one of the proposed sites but advised that he has dispensation.

2 Minutes of meeting held on 13th September 2017

The Minutes of the Parish Meeting held on 13th September 2017 were approved having been proposed by Mr Lines and Seconded by Hilary Fitzsimmons. There was a show of hands to confirm the approval of the Minutes. 

3 Presentation and discussion of the results of the survey regarding a Community Shop
Jocelyn clarified the Survey intentions and the way it was carried out.

She advised that the results had not been released before this evening to enable all parties to see them at the same time.

Jocelyn expressed concern in the way that some Parishioners had behaved. She confirmed that the results have been compiled by an independent Parishioner, Malcolm Nemes. Jocelyn expressed her thanks for his time and efforts in preparing the results.

Jocelyn confirmed that the Parish Council has always been committed to Post Office services in Smarden provided that it was shown to be needed and to be financially viable.

The Survey was carried out based on the Plunkett Foundation’s model questionnaire for shops.

184 forms were returned from 556 sent out. This means that there was a response rate of 33.1%. 

7 forms had their numbers removed.
2 forms were received after the deadline date

Both of these sets of forms were included.

Jocelyn then went through the results and explained that as the results have just been released the Parish Council have not had the opportunity to discuss them ahead of this meeting. It was noted that 67% of the Parish did not respond and as such it can be assumed that they consider that there is no need for a village shop.

33% (112 replies) stated that they would use a village shop once a week.

It was therefore concluded that there was not adequate support for a commercially run shop.

Jocelyn then invited questions from the floor.

A number of comments were made by Parishioners who thought that a 33% response rate was reasonable. There were a number of comments and discussions as to what a shop needs to be viable.

Mark Wilson advised that at the last Parish Meeting on 13th September other properties had been put forward. These options have now been explored fully and Mark advised that Jill Alanskas will not sell her property despite requests for a sale price, Town Barn is not available and is currently subject to a number of leases. The Chequers pub has not come forward with a proposal.

The Parish Council contacted Paul Brooker at the Zion Chapel to discuss the possibility of placing a temporary structure housing Post Office services in the Zion Chapel’s garden and also the Charter Hall to establish whether the car park at the Charter Hall would be suitable to temporarily house the Outreach Services.



4 Presentations and discussion on the siting of any such facility (if required) and implications for Post Office Services.

Gary Mitchell spoke first in favour of building a new shop on The Minnis. Gary declared that he is the adjoining landowner to The Minnis. 

Gary advised that after the Parish Meeting on 13th September he had 30 emails from individuals offering their support and willingness to be involved in a project to build a shop on The Minnis. A committee of 9 of those individuals was formed and became known as ‘Smarden Forward’.  

The proposal is for a 75/80m2 shop floor area with 30m2 area for office space / storage. There would be a disabled toilet for the village and this would service the MUGA (Multi Use Games Area). There would be car parking. He proposes that the premises would be leased to a Community Shop Company. Gary considers that the site is ideal as it is close to other shops and would be on land owned by the Parish Council. His motivation for this proposal is for the good of the community.

Mark Wilson clarified that The Minnis is owned by the Parish Council. He explained that the Minnis field that been in the ownership of the Hines family for 200 years and in the 1920s it was sold off. There had been a Public Meeting in the Parish as so many Parishioners were upset that it was being sold off as it had been used for fairs and recreational purposes for over 100 years. Two Parishioners, Mrs Rathbone and Mrs Wyatt made a private bid and bought the land for £300 and gave it to the Parish. The Parish Council decided that they would in fact buy the land from Mrs Rathbone and Mrs Wyatt. The purchase monies came from £30 donation and a loan of £270 from the National Playing Fields Association. The Parish Council has maintained The Minnis ever since.

In 2013 the Parish Council received a request from the Sports Association to enter into a Deed of Dedication with the Fields in Trust to dedicate The Minnis as a QE II Field in Trust. This was both to protect The Minnis and Cornes Meadow and to enable the Sports Association to obtain more grant money to build the Pavilion. The Deed was completed on 5thNovember 2013.

Mark then read through the provisions contained in the Deed and explained there effect.

Alun Jones commented that he did not know of the existence of the Deed.

There was a discussion as to how the Deed would work. Gary advised that he thought that the grant of lease as he proposed was not a disposal within the meaning of the Deed. Catherine confirmed that it was and therefore restricted.

Marcus Palmer then gave his presentation and explained that he has lived in the village for over 40 years and throughout that time been involved in the building and construction industry.

Marcus explained that his proposal has not changed greatly from the one he proposed last year. His proposal is for a temporary structure which would cost in the order of £15,000 to erect in the Charter Hall car park. The advantages of this are that it is a temporary building, it has low set up costs, it can easily be removed and it can be quickly installed. In addition to this the land is already in the ownership of the Charter Hall Trustees. 

There were then a number of questions posed by Parishioners to both Gary and Marcus.

Gary was asked how much the cost will be to erect a shop on The Minnis. Gary advised that there will not be any loans or debts. Between £80,000 and £100,000 will be raised from Share Issue and the rest will be obtained through large European Grants. The total cost would be £300,000.

Alex Ferris thanked the Parish Council for their efforts and suggested that a business plan would be needed in the first instance.

Marion Hudson advised that she and Jocelyn had visited the Community Shop at Chart Sutton which is run by a small committee of 7 with 20 volunteers. The size of their Parish is similar to Smarden however they are nearer to a quick road. They indicated that a profit was made after 8 years.

Gary was asked whether it would be possible to have his proposal on the land next to the Charter Hall. It was confirmed that this was to be a Green Open Space as detailed in the Planning Permission attached to that land and obtained by Gladman.

Sarah Ellison explained how the s.106 Contributions will work.

Brian Bristow indicated that he would like to support a Community Shop and thanked Gary for all of his work however he felt that the proposal for The Minnis is too big. He suggested that it would be a better proposal for both parties to work together and consider approaching the Websters and consider an alternative location. 

Brian suggested a proposal for a vote to establish if there should be development at the Charter Hall.

High Ellison listed all the shops that had closed during his period of residence in the Parish and suggested that it was too much of a risk to build a further shop when so many others had failed.

Carl Adams suggested that the proposals should be put forward at a School Assembly. It was clarified that the Parish Meeting was the forum for the discussion. 

There were a number of comments from Parishioners with regard to the busy road, the desire for a central location of a shop. It was confirmed that the owners of Town Barn were not in a position to offer any premises.

Sarah explained that she and Catherine had met the representatives of the new owners of the land previously owned by the Websters (commonly known as the ‘Gladman land’). A further meeting is planned and the issue of a shop will be put to them.

Gary confirmed that there would be a residential element to the proposal on The Minnis.

Jocelyn asked Gary if he would support a proposal on the Charter Hall car park. He confirmed that he would not.

Marion clarified that the monies available from the MUGA will not be available until there is 75% occupancy of the new dwellings on the so-called Gladman Land.

Sarah confirmed that there is an allocation for maintenance of the MUGA from the s106 contributions.

Marion proposed that there be a non-binding show of hands to demonstrate interest in both proposals.

There were 93 votes for development on the Charter Hall car park site as proposed by Marcus.

There were 55 votes for development on The Minnis as proposed by Gary. 

It was agreed that Marcus would try and progress his proposal and interested parties would liaise with him.




The meeting closed at 10.25pm
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